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Issue 6 – November 2021  

Vaccine Management Unit 
(VMU) Update 
 
The VMU has returned to usual staffing and work practices and the 

routine and urgent delivery of National Immunisation Program (NIP) 

vaccines to providers has resumed. Please continue to ensure that 

orders are placed 48 hours prior to your delivery date and that you are 

ordering sufficient stock to last until your following delivery. 

It is important to note that: 

- Urgent deliveries may take up to 5 business days to deliver 

Please continue to contact the Immunisation Unit on 5124 9800 or by 

email immunisation@act.gov.au for all cold chain breaches that 

involve NIP stock. These will be attended to as required. VMU does not 

action cold chain breaches that only involve COVID-19 vaccines. 

New vaccine delivery 

calendars will be dropped off 

by a VMU officer with your 

next delivery or mailed to 

your practice. Please ensure 

that old delivery calendars 

are disposed of as delivery 

days and dates may have 

changed.  

A Christmas closure letter is 

attached outlining VMU’s 

capacity over the holiday 

period. Should you have any 

concerns around this please 

contact the Immunisation 

Unit. 

Thank you for your assistance during these trying times. 

Collaboratively, we will ensure that immunisation remains a high 

priority for Canberrans. 
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ATAGI Update on COVID-19 Vaccine 
Use in Australia 
The Australian Technical Advisory Group on Immunisation (ATAGI) have updated their clinical 

guidance on use of COVID-19 vaccine in Australia. The document can be found at - ATAGI clinical 

guidance on COVID-19 vaccine in Australia in 2021. The key changes are as follows: 

• Comirnaty (Pfizer) is recommended as a single booster dose for people who completed their 

primary COVID-19 vaccine course ≥ 6 months ago.  

o More information: ATAGI recommendations on the use of a booster dose of COVID-19 

vaccine  

• Precautions for mRNA COVID-19 vaccine use have been updated; ‘recent’ myocarditis or 

pericarditis is defined as within the last 3 months (previously 6 months).  

o See updates to Guidance on Myocarditis and Pericarditis after mRNA COVID-19 Vaccines  

• Updated guidance on subsequent doses after an episode of vaccine-attributed myocarditis or 

pericarditis.  

o See updates to Guidance on Myocarditis and Pericarditis after mRNA COVID-19 Vaccines  

• Updated guidance on mixed (heterologous) schedules.  

o See updates to ATAGI Clinical advice on the use of a different COVID-19 vaccine as the 

second dose  

• Timing of administration of a COVID-19 vaccine section update, to indicate that co-

administration of a COVID-19 vaccine with an influenza vaccine and with other vaccines can 

occur.  

o COVID-19 vaccines should be delayed for at least 90 days after receiving an anti-SARS-

CoV-2 monoclonal antibody or convalescent plasma.  

 

 

https://www.health.gov.au/resources/publications/covid-19-vaccination-atagi-clinical-guidance-on-covid-19-vaccine-in-australia-in-2021
https://www.health.gov.au/resources/publications/covid-19-vaccination-atagi-clinical-guidance-on-covid-19-vaccine-in-australia-in-2021
https://www.health.gov.au/resources/publications/atagi-recommendations-on-the-use-of-a-booster-dose-of-covid-19-vaccine
https://www.health.gov.au/resources/publications/atagi-recommendations-on-the-use-of-a-booster-dose-of-covid-19-vaccine
https://www.health.gov.au/resources/publications/covid-19-vaccination-guidance-on-myocarditis-and-pericarditis-after-mrna-covid-19-vaccines
https://www.health.gov.au/resources/publications/covid-19-vaccination-guidance-on-myocarditis-and-pericarditis-after-mrna-covid-19-vaccines
https://www.health.gov.au/resources/publications/covid-19-vaccination-clinical-advice-on-the-use-of-a-different-covid-19-vaccine-as-the-second-dose
https://www.health.gov.au/resources/publications/covid-19-vaccination-clinical-advice-on-the-use-of-a-different-covid-19-vaccine-as-the-second-dose
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Year 7 High School Immunisation 
Program Reschedule 

Throughout the year the School Health Team has been busy delivering the National Immunisation 

Program (NIP) for students in Year 7 and Year 10 at ACT schools. Vaccines administered include 

diphtheria, tetanus, pertussis (dTpa) and Human Papillomavirus (HPV) (Year 7) and Meningococcal 

ACWY (Year 10).  

Due to the Canberra lockdown commencing on the 12th August 2021, the year 7 High School 

Immunisation Program has been rescheduled and a Year 8 catch up program will be conducted in 

Term 1 2022. This will run in conjunction with the Year 7 and 10 High School Immunisation Programs. 

The Year 8 catch-up program means that catch-up requests submitted for HPV will not be approved 

for students that are in Year 7 in 2021 until April 2022 when the High School Immunisation Program 

is completed. This will ensure that students have a chance to receive both their HPV and dTpa 

vaccines at school.  

Contact the Immunisation Unit on (02) 5124 9800 if you require further information or visit our 

website - https://www.health.act.gov.au/services-and-programs/immunisation/adolescents 

Shingles Catch-up Program Extension 
The Department of Health has extended the NIP shingles (herpes zoster) vaccine catch-up program 

for a further 2 years to 31st October 2023.  Shingles vaccination with the Zostavax® vaccine is free 

under the NIP for people aged 70. The catch-up program offered to people aged 71-79 years was due 

to end on the 31st October 2021.  

We are encouraging providers to identify any patients aged 70-79 who have not yet received the 

shingles vaccine. 

In people who are or have recently been immunocompromised due to a medical condition or medical 

treatment, consider the safety of giving zoster vaccine on a case-by-case basis. If uncertain about the 

person’s level of immunocompromise and whether vaccination is safe, do not vaccinate. Seek expert 

advice from the treating physician. It is important to screen potential patients for contraindications in 

line with guidance provided in the Australian Immunisation Handbook. 

News items providing this advice to both consumers and health professionals have been published on 

the Department of Health website. See:  

- News item for health professionals- National Immunisation Program: Shingles vaccination 

catch-up program extended  

- News item for consumers- More time to get vaccinated against shingles  

https://www.health.act.gov.au/services-and-programs/immunisation/adolescents
https://www.health.gov.au/news/national-immunisation-program-shingles-vaccination-catch-up-program-extended
https://www.health.gov.au/news/national-immunisation-program-shingles-vaccination-catch-up-program-extended
https://www.health.gov.au/news/more-time-to-get-vaccinated-against-shingles
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Rabies and Australian 
Bat Lyssavirus                                        

Rabies virus and the Australian Bat Lyssavirus (ABLV) are in 
the same virus family and can cause fatal disease in 
humans. All Australian bats have the potential to carry 
ABLV. As summer approaches more bats visit our 
backyards and people are beginning to travel overseas 
again. This means there is a higher risk of coming into 
contact with animals that carry this deadly virus. Rabies 
virus and ABLV are spread by the saliva of infected animals through bites, scratches, or licks on 
broken skin. Animals with these diseases may appear sick or be unnaturally aggressive, but this is not 
always the case.  

Vaccination against rabies virus is recommended for anyone who regularly handles or cares for bats 
or anyone intending to travel to rabies-enzootic regions. Advice on rabies-endemic countries can be 
found at: https://www.gov.uk/government/publications/rabies-risks-by-country/rabies-risks-in-
terrestrial-animals-by-country. 

If bitten, scratched, or licked by a bat in Australia or an animal in a country where rabies virus is 
endemic, it is important to wash the wound or area thoroughly with soap and water for about five 
minutes. If available, an antiseptic or alcohol solution should be applied after washing. If saliva from 
an animal went into the eyes, nose or mouth they should be flushed well with water. Medical 
attention should be sought as soon as possible, even if the person has been previously vaccinated.  

Post exposure prophylaxis (PEP) will depend on the extent of the exposure, the animal source, the 
person’s immune system and their vaccination history. A post-exposure course of rabies vaccine and 
a one-off dose of rabies immunoglobulin (RIG) may be recommended to prevent infection.  

For advice on ABLV or rabies virus visit: 

https://www.health.act.gov.au/about-our-health-

system/population-health/fact-sheets  

To enquire about accessing PEP please contact the Health 

Protection Service, Immunisation Unit on 5124 9800 or the 

Communicable Disease Control on Call Officer after hours on      

02 99624155 . 

 

 

https://www.gov.uk/government/publications/rabies-risks-by-country/rabies-risks-in-terrestrial-animals-by-country
https://www.gov.uk/government/publications/rabies-risks-by-country/rabies-risks-in-terrestrial-animals-by-country
https://www.health.act.gov.au/about-our-health-system/population-health/fact-sheets
https://www.health.act.gov.au/about-our-health-system/population-health/fact-sheets
https://www.bing.com/images/search?view=detailV2&ccid=Cpq8K6VO&id=E20E464832560F21CA35D9B08F888B0EFB05299F&thid=OIP.Cpq8K6VOlq9roXXD4kxnDwHaHa&mediaurl=https%3a%2f%2fi.pinimg.com%2f736x%2ffc%2f12%2fdc%2ffc12dcb62e5775cbc0d053da2cfbdcb5--babys-monkeys.jpg&exph=533&expw=533&q=monkey&simid=608016400214395812&selectedIndex=2
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Yellow Fever Training Requirements 
 

1. All Yellow Fever Vaccine providers must complete the Yellow Fever Vaccination Course 

every three years.  

2. The Yellow Fever Vaccination Course certificate must be provided to ACT Health via email 

to immunisation@act.gov.au 

On 26 November 2018, an online Yellow Fever Vaccination Course was introduced along with new 

National Guidelines for Yellow Fever Vaccination Centres and Providers. All doctors and nurse 

practitioners prescribing yellow fever vaccine are required to successfully complete the training 

course. Yellow Fever Vaccination Centres are required to maintain a log of all practitioners 

prescribing the vaccine and evidence that they have successfully completed their online Yellow 

Fever Vaccination Course.  

For further information visit - https://health.act.gov.au/services-and-

programs/immunisation/health-professionals/clinical-information#yellowfever 

Reminders 

ACT Immunisation Mailing List 

Please sign up to the immunisation mailing list to receive all the 

latest news from ACT Health Immunisation using this link. 

PRODA 

To access Australian Immunisation Register (AIR) providers must use a PRODA account starting 

July 2021. To create a personal PRODA use the following link: www.humanservices.gov.au/proda. 

PRODA (provider digital access) is an online identity verification and authentication system. It lets 

you securely access government online services. To access available services using PRODA, you 

need to register as an individual to get your own account. To access a PRODA on behalf of an 

organisation, you may need to register the organisation in PRODA. The service will let you know if 

you need to register your organisation. A reminder that if you administer vaccines that it is a 

requirement to upload the details to the Australian Immunisation Register (AIR). ACT Health 

Immunisation Unit cannot enter data on behalf of another provider. 

Aboriginal and Torres Strait Islander Person Identification 

Aboriginal and Torres Strait Islander people are eligible for additional NIP funded vaccines to 

protect against preventable diseases.  All Aboriginal and Torres Strait Islander children up to two 

years of age are eligible to receive funded Meningococcal B vaccine (Bexsero®).  

https://mycollege.acrrm.org.au/search/find-online-learning/details?id=22729
https://mycollege.acrrm.org.au/search/find-online-learning/details?id=22729
https://www1.health.gov.au/internet/main/publishing.nsf/Content/D60F275C45BDEBBACA25833500790582/$File/Guidelines-Yellow-Fever-Vaccination-Centres.pdf
https://health.act.gov.au/services-and-programs/immunisation/health-professionals/clinical-information#yellowfever
https://health.act.gov.au/services-and-programs/immunisation/health-professionals/clinical-information#yellowfever
https://confirmsubscription.com/h/t/21EC18531F0A2892
http://www.humanservices.gov.au/proda
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Identification as an Aboriginal and/or Torres Strait Islander is therefore important for delivering 

holistic health care. This disclosure is voluntary and identification questions should be asked 

respectfully and in private.  

Adverse Event Following Immunisation Reporting 

In the ACT, an Adverse Event Following Immunisation AEFI should be reported to the 

Immunisation Unit, Health Protection Service using the Immunisation Adverse Event Reporting 

Form (online form), or by contacting the Health Protection Service, Immunisation Unit on (02) 

5124 9800. The new online form makes it more convenient for staff or patients to report adverse 

events to the Immunisation Unit. If you would prefer to print out a form to fax or email to us, 

please click here or for AEFI related to COVID-19, click here.  

Please remember that as a medical professional, you have an obligation to report an AEFI 

regardless of whether you were the one to give the vaccination.  

Influenza Vaccination for Pregnant Women 

It is recommended pregnant women receive the influenza vaccine during pregnancy and at any 
stage of pregnancy.  The influenza vaccine is free for pregnant women as part of the National 
Immunisation Program (NIP). Influenza vaccines can continue to be used until the expiry date. 
 
Pregnant women are more vulnerable to the influenza virus and are more likely to be hospitalised 

with severe influenza-related complications, which can result in premature labour. Babies under 6 

months are at high risk of serious complications if they catch the virus. Immunisation not only 

protects the pregnant woman but also the baby. When a pregnant woman is vaccinated, 

antibodies transfer through the placenta to the developing baby. These antibodies protect the 

baby for the first months of his or her life until they are old enough to be vaccinated at 6 months 

of age.  

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

https://actredcap.act.gov.au/redcap/surveys/?s=XD9DEYFHW7
https://actredcap.act.gov.au/redcap/surveys/?s=XD9DEYFHW7
tel:0251249800
tel:0251249800
https://health.act.gov.au/sites/default/files/2021-03/Adverse%20Event%20Following%20Immunisation.pdf
https://www.health.act.gov.au/sites/default/files/2021-02/Immunisation%20-%20COVID-19%20AEFI%20reporting%20form.pdf
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CHRISTMAS CLOSURE  
We wish to advise our office will be closed from Friday 17th December 2021, 
reopening Monday 10th January 2022.  
 
Please note: 
➢ Routine vaccine deliveries will cease on Friday 17th December 2021 and resume 

Monday 10th January 2022.  
➢ Urgent orders will be available in the week prior to Christmas and the week after New 

Year.  
➢ If your delivery falls over the Christmas shutdown period, you will be scheduled in the first 

weeks back upon resumption of deliveries. 

Practices are reminded to order only what is required until the next scheduled delivery, 
especially through the Christmas period. Storing excess vaccine stock in fridges can increase 
the risk of wastage due to:  

• Exposure to extremes of temperature, which reduces their potency; or  

• Expiry date of vaccines 

As we approach the summer months, please remember the importance of monitoring and 
charting fridge temperatures twice daily.  

Please call the Vaccine Management Unit on 5124 9800 if you record any temperatures 
outside of 2-8 degrees.  

The staff of the Immunisation Unit would like to wish all doctors, nurses, and practice staff a 
Merry Christmas and Happy New Year and thank you for your ongoing support of 
immunisation throughout 2021. Despite the challenges we have encountered this year, 
together we have continued to achieve high childhood immunisation coverage rates in the 
ACT. We look forward to continuing working together in the New Year.  
 

Merry Christmas and Happy New Year  

from the Immunisation Unit 
Director Immunisation  
Carolyn Banks 

VMU Coordinator 

Sarah Mead 

Immunisation Coordinator  
Janet Hose  

VMU Team Leader 

Raleigh Evans 

Public Health Nurses 
Pauline Bailey, Cate Hosick & Lana Davis 

Vaccine Delivery and Data Entry 

Connor Goldrick 

Immunisation Program Support Officer 
Fotis Sgouros 

Vaccine Delivery and Data Entry 

Aleksander Surdonjic 

Vaccine Delivery and Data Entry 

Mitchell Beissner 

Vaccine Delivery and Data Entry 

Isaac Patten 

 

 


